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               1st March, 2019 

 
 
No let-up in air passengers’ woes across Pakistan 
RAWALPINDI: Several air passengers were left stranded after Pakistan closed its airspace for the second 
day in a row on Thursday due to recent tensions with India. 
 
On Wednesday the airspace was closed from 12.30pm to 5am for international and domestic flights. 
 
With all airports on high alert, leaves of absence of Airport Security Force (ASF) staff were also cancelled, a 
security official said. Special squads of the ASF have also been deployed at sensitive locations. 
 
Fighter jets were also seen hovering over the twin cities of Rawalpindi and Islamabad. 
 
High-level meetings were held by the aviation authorities and airlines’ managements on Thursday, 
reviewing the situation, particularly the handling of thousands of air travellers who had been affected. 
 
“Our management has been planning how to handle the passengers affected due to travel disruption and 
adjust the passengers many of whom were travelling abroad and were supposed to reach [their destinations] 
urgently but are now stuck,” said an airline official, who requested anonymity as he was not authorised to 
speak officially. 
 
When asked about the number of passengers stranded, he said: “It would be premature to say how many 
have been affected and how many have opted to get refunds of their tickets as they decided to take another 
mode of travelling to reach their destinations.” 
 
 
A group of Umrah pilgrims who travelled from Jeddah to Islamabad on Wednesday on PIA flight PK-742 
felt frustrated as they were stranded in Karachi because of the airspace closure. 
 
“The departure time from Jeddah was at 8.50am but it departed an hour later. After two hours of flying, the 
pilot announced that the plane will land in Karachi instead of Islamabad,” said Sohail Majid, one of the 
Umrah pilgrims, who spoke to Dawn by telephone. 
 
“All the passengers were asked to disembark from the door near the tail side of the aircraft which led to 
chaos. After immigration we were shifted to a hotel close to the airport. But on Thursday, the airline 
management informed us they will not be taking care of us anymore as the airline’s responsibility was to 
bring them to Pakistan only. 
 
“We were told to bear the expenses of hotel and food as the airline could no longer do so. We are still 
stranded in Karachi and unclear about the situation,” he added. 
 
Airspace opens today 
 
However, the Civil Aviation Authority (CAA) issued a fresh NOTAM (notices to airmen) according to 
which airspace will open at 1pm on Friday. The CAA had briefly opened the airspace on Thursday at 
4.10pm, allowing the aircraft of foreign airlines parked at Allama Iqbal International Airport Lahore and 
Bacha Khan International Airport Peshawar to fly back to their original destinations carrying their crew 
members only. 
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